Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

October 4, 2001

Steilacoom Public Safety

1. Call to Order
The October 4, 2001 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by Association Vice-President Larry Claiborne at 9:10 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Gary Aleshire, PCFD #2; Jack Andren, CPFR; Bill Bush, PCFD #3; Dennis Chafe, SPFR; Larry Claiborne, PCFD #5; Jake Doty, PCFD #20; Rachel Erb, PCFD #2; Cynthia Fajardo, SPS; Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; Jeff Jensen, TFD; Alan Predmore, Buckley; Joe Quinn, Attorney; Ed Reed, PCDEM; Reggie Romines, GFR; Michael Smith, PCFD #26; Dick Steinmetz, PCFD #12; Rick Stillwaugh, Dupont Fire; Paul Webb, PCFD #2; Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB; Grant Wiltbank, PCFD #5 and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Ed Reed led the flag salute.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the September 6, 2001 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Larry Claiborne reported for Bob Black who was unable to attend the meeting today.  Copy of report was distributed.  The ending balance for September is 9,824.43.  It was moved and seconded to approve the Treasurer’s Report as presented.  MOTION CARRIED.

5. Correspondence
Nothing at this time.

At this time Reggie Romines took a moment to show a print that was made by their department Chaplain Tim Works.  He is selling these as a fund raiser to send money back to the New York relief fund.  The prints are sold matted and framed and cost $150.00 each.  $75.00 of each one sold will go to the relief fund.

6. Guest Speakers
At this time Steve Bailey gave an introduction for the Pierce County Crisis Web Page.  DEM has been working on automating emergency management functions.  This is a way to deal with communicating with the media and citizens when a crisis occurs.  Press releases are available directly from the sight as well as the ability for citizens to e-mail questions and/or concerns.  It is a great communication tool. At this time Steve Bailey turned the floor over to Ed Reed and Michael Paine.  It is accessed from the Pierce County web page and is only activated during a crisis.  If you were to go to the sight today, you would not find a link to it as there is not a crisis happening at this time. It was used during the dynamite event as well as the earthquake.  They had over 7,000 distinct visits during the first 48 hours which kept the EOC from answering approximately 5,000 calls during that time.  Demonstration followed.  There is a role for you in this.  You all experience emergencies and this tool is available to everyone to use to include their staff and PIO.  They are not looking to come out and take over your calls, just to come out and help and support you with this communication tool.  Those with larger departments that have a PIO, you need to have them get involved with this and be a part of it.  As part of this tool, when press releases are posted to the web-site they are also automatically e-mailed to all media, press and radio.  There are maps and photos on-line, as well as background information.  They are currently in the process of getting an internet connection where individuals from the field can upload photos directly to them for more efficient access.  If anyone has any questions regarding the crisis web page, they can contact Ed Reed.

Outside Agency Reports:

7. American Red Cross
Nothing at this time.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Steve Bailey stated that Cynthia Fajardo is a member of US&R and was a Search Team Manager in New York.  They are in the process of putting together a powerpoint presentation which they would be more than willing to present to the PCFCA at a later date.  It was quite a sight to be involved in and a life altering experience.  The County Council will be having a ceremony next Tuesday at 3:00 for those who went and were involved.  Tonight the members are being honored at the Mariners game.  It is great to have them back.

The County Executive will be announcing the formation of an anti-terrorist committee which Paul Pastor and Steve Bailey will be co-chairing.  The first meeting will be on October 23rd at 9:00 a.m.  They do not have a location for the meeting as of yet.  This will involve all of law enforcement, a good part of fire departments, hospitals, EMS, utilities, water purveyors, military, FBI, US Marshals and the Guard.  There had been an early warning terrorist group put together and they will be using that as a matrix and building on it.  They will be identifying intelligence networks, communication tools and how to contact, who to notify, etc.  Training plans so far DEM is committing to a county-wide exercise in the spring.  More information to follow as time gets closer.

9.
EMS
Ed Reed reported that the protocol books are being assembled and set out as we speak.

10. Fire Marshal
Wayne Wienholz distributed copies of the monthly reports (copies attached).  They are still working on computers in the vehicles so they can do inspections in the field.  Three people are currently using them.  It is a taking them a little longer to do inspections as they learn the new system.  The burn ban is off.  Looking for Chiefs to form committee regarding setting a set burn ban every year.

11.       State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Jeff Jensen stated that no meeting has been held since the last PCFCA meeting so he has nothing to report.

Gary Aleshire stated the IAFC document is available on-line.  The EMS group met last week.  A couple of issues they are moving forward with is a Regional Mass Casualty Incident (MCI) Plan.  Looking to adopt a state-wide plan.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Dic Gribbon stated that now that the burn ban is off by the Fire Marshals.  Clean Air may be calling one.  Nothing else at this time.

Division Reports:

13. EMS

Alan Predmore stated that everyone should have received EMS Data Standards information.  A conference is being held on November 5th at 9:30 a.m. located at the Criminal Justice Training Center in Burien.  A survey was sent out, hopefully everyone has received it.  Please work on completing it and returning.  We couldn’t come up with a county standardized format, now they are looking at a state-wide reporting basis.  He hopes that there is good participation at this conference.  It is important that we get involved in this.

14. Training
Nothing at this time.

Committee Reports:

15. Special Operations/Haz-Mat
Paul Webb reported that PCSORT is being looked at and possibly re-designing.  Districts 2, 5, CPFR and Puyallup are involved, a decision has not been made yet by UP and 16.  Looking at a pay as you go basis.  The Policy Board will be meeting on the 30th and they will make a recommendation to the Commissioners.

16. Education Committee
Nothing at this time.

17. Program/Speaker Committee
Nothing at this time.

18.       Energy Crisis Committee

Nothing at this time.  There is no longer an energy crisis, so this will be struck from future agendas.

19. Legislative Caucus Committee

Paul Webb reported that the Legislative Caucus will be held November 8th.  A/C Mike McGovern is also working on this as well as Larry Claiborne.  This will consist of a dinner involving 4 Fire Districts and the 26th, 28th and a small portion of the 29th Legislative Districts.  Up to 9 Legislators will be invited.  They have met with the Locals unions to inform them of this and to let them know what kinds of issues will be discussed.

20. Nominating Committee

Larry Claiborne stated that the committee has contacted several individuals regarding filling the different positions.  The committees recommendations are as follows:

President – Jack Andren

Vice President – Paul Webb

Secretary – Wayne Wiehnolz

Treasurer – Bob Black

Trustee 1 – Alan Predmore

Trustee 2 – Merle Frank

At this time it was moved and seconded to open for nominations from the floor.  MOTION CARRIED.  None were made.  It was moved and seconded to close nominations.  MOTION CARRIED.

It was moved and seconded to open nominations to the floor for a second time.  MOTION CARRIED.  None were made.  It was moved and seconded to close nominations.  MOTION CARRIED.

Nominations will be opened for a third time at next months meetings.

21. Unfinished Business
A. Joe Quinn distributed a copy of a draft Resolution.  This Resolution is a formal opposition to Initiative 747 by PCFCA.  A moment was given for everyone to read through it.

Joe informed everyone that he has $5.00 raffle tickets through the Lakewood Rotary.  The rafftle is for 2 tickets, right field, for the Mariners.  These tickets are for all of the home play-off games.  All proceeds goto the boys and girls clubs.  The drawing is tomorrow at noon.

A motion was made to accept the Resolution on I-747 as presented.  The motion was seconded.  Paul Webb asked if the resolution is something that could be packaged and sent off to the News Tribune along with a fact sheet he has been working on.  Joe Quinn stated that as long as one is careful.  Is it a normal and regular action of your department to inform the media in this way?  As far as money issues go, there is no problem because there has been no money spent for the resolution.  So there is no use of public funds, etc.  Steve Bailey stated that now is not the time to be cutting emergency services and if anything need to be expanding it.  If nothing else, one could take that approach.  Discussion followed.  Paul suggested having Dan Packer prepare a news release format on PCFCA letterhead and send that along with the Resolution.  Steve Bailey suggested that as closer to the vote, consider having a Joint Press Conference with Police Chiefs and making this case.  There was a call for the question.  MOTION CARRIED.

Jack Andren stated that on this topic, could the association outline the negative impacts and send a timely letter to the editors of not only TNT, but other periodicals and newspapers in Pierce County.  The campaign has to happen prior to absentee ballots.  We, as individual Chiefs, need to stand up and say how this is going to impact us.  Joe Quinn stated that a letter to the editor can be written by anyone.  You can write one as a citizen of the district.  


Wayne reported on the Banquet Committee.  They met and the banquet will be held on December 6th at the Elks.  Larry Claiborne has arranged for Bill Evans as the speaker.  You may have seen a poem that was written by a girl that was sent out over the e-mail.  Anyhow, the girl that wrote the poem happens to be Bill Evans’ daughter.  He is going to have her attend and read the poem, etc.  Wayne stated that along those lines, they will be having the Honor Guard, bag pipes, a moment of silence and then singing America the Beautiful.  Invitations to be mailed out.

22. New Business
Nothing at this time.

23. Good of the Order
Rachel Erb , Assistant Fire Marshal for Lakewood is involved with the Pierce County Safe Kids Coalition.  She distributed a hand-out (copy attached).  She gave an update on injury and fire prevention.  Their next meeting is November 15th in Lakewood.

Jack Andren stated that he heard Tacoma Fire Department is holding a Remembrance Ceremony on October 11th at their Memorial at Station 5.  At 9:00 a.m. they are going to raise the flag.  It would be a good idea, since not everyone can attend, for all of us to plan to use that 9:00 a.m. time and in unison all of us lower and then raise our flags to full staff and remove badge covers.  Everyone concurred that would be the appropriate thing to do.

Dic Gribbon stated that the MADD tournament had been cancelled.  It will be re-scheduled for late spring or early summer.  It will still be held at the Classic and will be a Law Enforcement/Firefighter challenge.

There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 10:35.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting will be held on November 1, 2001 at  9:00 a.m.
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